To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Credit and Debit Cards 
Date:
December 1, 2008 

The town council has requested the staff to look at the possibility of greater municipal acceptance of credit and debit cards for processing payments to the town. 

A working group led by Debra Lane met a number of times in 2008 to review the potential of greater acceptance of credit and debit cards. They met with potential vendors and considered partnership arrangements through the InforME program of Maine state government. 
Many advantages are seen towards moving to greater use of these cards. Many citizens have a desire for their acceptance by the town. They would enable more online transactions. They would enhance security and receipting at a number of our sites. 

The town currently permits the use of such cards at the Portland Head Light gift shop and through online transactions to renew motor vehicle excise taxes. 

A great challenge is the potential of extensive credit card fees. The following chart shows the potential cost of fees with a 3% bank service charge. 

	
	Annual
	Annual
	Annual

	
	Revenue
	Credit Card Potential
	@ 3%

	Property Taxes
	 $     23,095,000 
	 $             14,000,000 
	 $420,000 

	Late Charges
	 $           23,000 
	 $                   20,000 
	 $      600 

	Excise Taxes
	 $       1,800,000 
	 $               1,600,000 
	 $  48,000 

	Refuse Revenues
	 $           50,000 
	 $                   45,000 
	 $    1,350 

	Building Permits
	 $         120,000 
	 $                 100,000 
	 $    3,000 

	Pool and Fitness
	 $         200,000 
	 $                 180,000 
	 $    5,400 

	Community Services
	 $         720,000 
	 $                 650,000 
	 $  19,500 

	Escrows
	 $         100,000 
	 $                   90,000 
	 $    2,700 

	Miscellaneous
	 $         120,000 
	 $                 100,000 
	 $    3,000 

	Sewer Fees
	 $       1,700,000 
	 $                 200,000 
	 $    6,000 

	
	 $     27,928,000 
	 $             16,985,000 
	 $ 509,550 


There are also initial equipment charges of approximately $1,000 per site plus ongoing charges for phone lines etc. of approximately $100 per site per month.  In addition, initial programming and maintenance of the community services online registration system could cost well over $10,000 initially and regular ongoing fees.  There is also some staff impact both positive and negative in terms of reconciling accounts on a daily and monthly basis. 
If only debit cards were accepted, the banking service fees would be about $1.00 per transaction plus the monthly charges of about $100 per site.  The initial budget is estimated at $30,000.  There is also some talk of the legislature clearly permitting municipalities to assess any credit card and debit cards fees to the customer using the cards.  There is conflicting advice if charging the fee back at this time is permitted. 
At this point in time, there are clear budget implications in accepting either credit cards or debit cards.  It is recommended that consideration of expanding the availability of use of credit card and debit cards for municipal transactions be deferred until the budget process for FY 2011. 

I wish to thank Debra Lane and the other participants in the study process. 

